The Vault

https://prism.ucalgary.ca

Open Theses and Dissertations

2019-10-04

# Measuring Catastrophic Health Expenditure: Innovation and Validation

Jiang, Jing

Jiang, J. (2019). Measuring Catastrophic Health Expenditure: Innovation and Validation (Master's thesis, University of Calgary, Calgary, Canada). Retrieved from https://prism.ucalgary.ca. http://hdl.handle.net/1880/111146 Downloaded from PRISM Repository, University of Calgary

#### UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY

Measuring Catastrophic Health Expenditure: Innovation and Validation

by

Jing Jiang

## A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF ARTS

#### **GRADUATE PROGRAM IN ECONOMICS**

### CALGARY, ALBERTA

# OCTOBER, 2019

© Jing Jiang 2019

#### Abstract

This research attempts to provide an innovative approach to measuring Catastrophic Health Expenditure (CHE) that captures the dynamics of household assets globally. CHE is a major cause that pushes households into poverty or forces households already in poverty into even deeper poverty. The study estimates how dynamically measured CHE affects a household's assets by exploiting a panel dataset with a plethora of household financial information. The innovative approach is then validated by comparing the accuracies of future CHE incidence prediction, using the CHE indicators in the current period along with other household characteristics, fitted into a machine-learning classification algorithm.

Keywords: Catastrophic health expenditure, health expenditure, health insurance, poverty alleviation, illness-caused poverty, measurements of CHE, asset dynamics, innovation, validation, machine learning

#### Acknowledgements

I would like to show my sincere gratitude to my advisor, Professor Mingshan Lu, who kindly guided me personally and professionally throughout my MA program. Not only did she inspire my ideas on economic research but also connected me with deeper knowledge and thoughts toward humanity.

I am grateful to my committee members, Drs. Lasheng Yuan and Eldon Spackman, for their insightful feedback on my thesis and coursework that laid a foundation for my thesis. I am also thankful to all the instructors who taught me through my undergraduate and graduate studies. They helped equip me with solid knowledge and broad research interest. I must also thank Dr. Barton Lipman, who first inspired me to explore the world of economic research humorously. I would also like to offer special thanks to Dr. John R. Harris, who, although no longer with us, continues to be my role model in applying economic knowledge to help people in poverty.

I would also like to thank my parents, Dr. Chunqian Jiang and Dr. Qing Xu, for their consistent support and care. In addition, I would like to thank all my friends who always stayed by my side and offered me generous support specifically in economic research and generally in my life.

iii

Table of Contents	
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW: CATASTROPHIC HEALTH EXPEND ILLNESS-CAUSED POVERTY	ITURE AND 6
SECTION 2.1 WHY MEASURING CHE: EVIDENCE OF HEALTH EXPENDITURE RELATE SECTION 2.2 GLOBAL POLICIES AND INTERVENTIONS TO PREVENT CHE SECTION 2.3: CHE MEASUREMENTS	D POVERTY 6 7
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY	
SECTION 3.1. THE MOST WIDELY-USED METHOD Section 3.2. The innovative method Section 3.3: Predicting CHE	
CHAPTER 4 STUDY SETTING AND DATA	
SECTION 4.1 STUDY SETTING: POVERTY, ILLNESS-CAUSED POVERTY, AND POVERTY	Y ALLEVIATION
SECTION 4.2 DATA: CHINA HOUSEHOLD FINANCE SURVEY (CHFS)	
SECTION 4.3. SAMPLE SELECTION	
SECTION 4.4 KEY VARIABLES	
CHAPTER 5: RESULTS	
SECTION 5.1: DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS	
Section 5.2 Comparison of CHE incidence, using the two measurements $\dots$	
SECTION 5.3 RESULTS FROM ESTIMATIONS	
SECTION 5.4 RESULTS FROM THE MACHINE-LEARNING CLASSIFICATIONS	
CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS AND DISCUSSIONS	
CHAPTER 7: IMPLICATIONS FOR POLICY	
APPENDIX. TABLES AND FIGURES	
REFERENCES	

Chapter 1: Introduction

Countries and organizations around the world work hard on carrying out policies and programs to alleviate poverty. According to the World Bank's estimation, 10% of the world's population lived on less than \$1.90 a day in 2015. Global organizations including the United Nations and the World Bank have announced their mission of ending extreme poverty by 2030. Despite this, the World Bank estimates the world is not on track to achieve these goals by 2030 (World Bank Group, 2018). For instance, they estimated in 2018 that the number of people living in poverty in the Sub-Saharan Africa region had increased to 413 million in 2015 from 278 million in 1990. This demonstrates how, unfortunately, alleviating poverty is not an easy task. Many studies have shown that poor health is associated with low income (Bartel and Taubman, 1979; Brazenor, 2002; Kraut et al., 2001; Mcintyre et al., 2006). Callander and Schofield (2015) argued that among poor individuals, those with low income and poor health or with poor health and insufficient educational attainment are more likely to stay in chronic poverty than those whom are merely low-income individuals. Therefore, multidimensional poverty measures including health as a factor are a useful tool to accurately target those who are in need of aid for poverty alleviation.

Health is an important factor in analyzing poverty and poverty is often considered a leading cause of poor health. For instance, poverty often prevents individuals from accessing health care when needed and poor individuals tend not to be able to work as much as when they were healthy and thus lose earnings (Sala-i-Martin, X., 2005; Phipps, 2003). Furthermore, households with severely or chronically ill members reduce their daily consumption of goods and services to pay for drugs, health and wellness services, and other activities in seeking care. Among poor households ill household members, they are pushed into poverty or forced into

deeper poverty not only due to paying for drugs that can mean the difference between life and death, but also forgone income (McIntyre et al., 2006). Thus, providing medical care, subsidies, and health insurance in impoverished areas does more than keeping people healthy. It might help people to escape from poverty (Mayer 2001). From a policy perspective, providing health insurance, subsidies, and medical care may also increase overall labor productivity through an increase in human capital (Bloom, Canning and Sevilla, 2004). Experiments attempting to find a suitable policy to help the poor with varying instruments, such as cash transfers, in-kind transfers, community-based development and microfinance loans have been conducted in diverse areas, including developed and developing countries (Cho and Honorati, 2013, Atkinson et al., 2013, Banerjee et al., 2015, Benhassine et al., 2015, Molyneux et al., 2016, Aker et al., 2016, Cahyadi et al., 2018). Helping the poor by providing healthcare access and health insurance directly was also considered by researchers as a method to combat poverty, along with how to efficiently allocate the budgeting of fund (Thorbecke and Berrian, 1992). Therefore, precisely determining who is truly in need of subsidies in healthcare and health insurance resource allocation is important in mitigating poverty from a health economics perspective. In other words, it is advantageous for governments and organizations would like to prevent people from falling into illness-caused poverty, but they want to do so in cost-effective ways.

The health expenditures that negatively affect households' basic consumptions and drive households into poverty are considered catastrophic (Wyszewianski, 1986; Berki, 1986; Xu et al., 2003; Wagstaff and Doorslaer, 2003). Empirical evidence of the prevalence of catastrophic health expenditure (CHE) has been observed by many researchers and organizations. Specifically, Xu et al. (2003) found that the proportion of households facing catastrophic payments from out-of-pocket (OOP) health expenses varied widely between countries. The

proportion is especially high in some countries in transition, such as Vietnam and Zambia. In the later research using the same method (Xu et al. 2007), it is found that around 100 million households are pushed under the poverty level simply because they need to pay for the health services they use. More than 90% of these individuals live in low- income countries. Flores and O'Donnell (2016) measured the exposure of a household to particularly onerous medical expenses. These researchers aggregated the risk of medical expenditure exceeding a set of threshold they established, the loss due to predictably low consumption of other goods and the further loss arising from the volatility of medical expenses exceeding the threshold. Across the seven Asian countries that they estimated, risk was highest in Laos, then in China, with the lowest in Malaysia. While comparing the loss from the volatility of consumption below the threshold as a proportion of total loss, Laos has the greatest loss, followed by India and China, with Malaysia having the lowest amount of losses (Flores and O'Donnell, 2016).

Currently, various methods exist for the measurement of CHE globally. Specifically, four methods currently exist to determine whether a health expenditure is considered catastrophic for a household. The most commonly used method was proposed by Xu et al. (2003). They proposed a method of measuring CHE as an OOP expenditure that exceeds 40% of a household's "Capacity to Pay". The second method concerns whether the OOP payment for health services exceeds a certain fraction of household income (Berki, 1986). The third method is whether a household's health expenditure, including all sources of payments, exceeds a certain fraction of household income (Wyszewianski, 1986). The fourth method of measuring CHE is a household's OOP exceeding the household's "Ability to Pay" (Wagstaff and van Doorslaer, 2003). The difference between the "Capacity to Pay" in the first method of measurement and the "Ability to Pay" in the fourth is the "Capacity to Pay" is calculated by a household's expenditure minus the

household's subsistence needs. In contrast, the "Ability to Pay" is the remaining income after paying for subsistence needs. More detailed information about these two methods including the measurement of subsistence needs is discussed in the next chapter.

The first method as proposed in Xu et al. (2003) is the most common method held in economic literature. To date, Xu et al.'s (2003) study has been cited by 1,912 papers. However, this measurement has several limitations, leading to the problem that many households with the risks of falling into poverty due to health expenditure might not be captured. First, this method uses a high threshold to determine CHE, where households' health expenditure below this threshold might be at the far left of the distribution for net income. Second, this method only captures the direct health expenditure, such as the spending on medicine and in-hospital, but not other health-related expenditure, such as the cost of seeking care and the forgone earnings for a household member in order to take care of the sick household member. Also, this method does not capture the importance of households' financial and physical asset that could dilute the catastrophe of a high health expenditure (Flores et al., 2008), which can make some households less affected by the other who hold less assets at the same income level. In addition, by using the same percentage of remaining income as the threshold of CHE for all the countries and regions, researchers neglect region-specific characteristics for households in various regional groups.

There exists a call for research to measure CHE more precisely. This study takes advantage of a panel dataset with a large survey scale, rich financial information to indicate households' wealth, an accurate sampling design and strict interviewing rules leading to a significantly low rejection rate compared to other surveys. The goal of this research is to propose a more precise measurement of CHE and validate this method, thus distinct policies to achieve precision poverty alleviation can be made. In this study, we examine three research questions:

First, can we propose an innovative approach to measure CHE that captures the dynamics of poverty? Second, households with what kind of characteristics are more likely to face CHE than those without, using the new measurement of CHE? Finally, who, among the households faced CHE using the new approach of measure, were left behind by using the most commonly used measurement of CHE?

This is the first study to propose a measurement of CHE that captures the households' asset dynamics. Its main methodology to validate the proposed dynamic measurement is to estimate the impact of CHE on households' wealth, using both the conventional method and the innovative method, and to compare the difference in the identification of households facing CHE using both methods. The new approach distinguishes health expenditure that households are facing in a more precise manner so that following policies can be made to help households reducing the risk of CHE.

The rest of this thesis is divided in six Chapters: Chapter 2 provides a literature review of CHE and Illness-caused Poverty in China; Chapter 3 proposes an innovative methodology of measuring CHE from a dynamic perspective and the validation of the method; Chapter 4 describes the study setting, the choice of data, the selection strategy of sample and the construction of key variables; Chapter 5 provides evidence for estimating and validating the innovative method to measure CHE; Chapter 6 provides the conclusion of this study, compares the results of this study from other studies, discusses the possible explanations of the differences, and limitations of this study; and Chapter 7 presents policy implications.

Chapter 2: Literature Review: Catastrophic Health Expenditure and Illness-caused Poverty Section 2.1 Why Measuring CHE: Evidence of Health Expenditure related Poverty

Health spending contributes significantly to poverty, and this happens in developing countries and some high-income countries lacking universal health insurance. Doorslaer et al. (2006), having analyzed eleven Asian countries (representing 79% of Asia's population), conclude that OOP payments remain the main health care tool in most of these Asian countries and result in millions of people trapped poverty. In addition, Doorslaer et al. (2007) have studied the impoverishing health expenditures of fourteen Asian countries (representing 81% of Asia's population). They discovered that the five countries where people rely the most on OOP to finance their health care have the highest incidence of catastrophic payments. Evidence from other developing countries outside Asia also show a high rate of healthcare expenditure related poverty. For example, Gotsadze et al. (2009) have found that the proportion of households having medical expenditures that brought them financial catastrophe increased from 2.8% in 1999 to 11.7% in 2007. In the US, despite higher average household incomes, health expenditure lies behind most bankruptcy claims (Himmelstein et al., 2005). In 2005, the WHO estimated that more than 44 million households globally faced health-related financial catastrophe on an annual basis, of which 25 million households were pushed below the poverty line. Xu et al. (2007) have found that 150 million people globally suffer financial catastrophe annually by paying for health services, based on a survey done in fifty-nine countries, covering 89% of the world population.

All the studies that address the distribution of health related poverty show that poorer households are exposed to greater catastrophic risk. For example, Wagstaff and van Doorslaer (2003) analyzed how OOP health payments impacted poverty in Vietnam for 1993 and 1998. They found that OOP health payments made more poor people poorer than non-poor poor. Other

studies have found that, even in developed countries, OOP expenditures for health care as a proportion of income varied greatly based on income level. Berki (1986) considers out-of-pocket expenditures as a percentage of income by poverty level. 0.9% families with an income of at least \$20,000, but 17.9% with less than \$12,000 income, incurred expenditures amounting to 10% or more of their family income. These disproportionalities remain even at the substantially lower financial burden of out-of-pocket expenditures at 5 or more percent of income, it worth's noting that while a tenth of all families spent 10% or more of their income on medical care, among the poor almost a third did so. Similar disproportionalities are also observed in Serbia (Arsenijevic et al., 2013). The rural households, larger households and unhealthier households are more likely to face OOP expenditure that had a catastrophic effect. Even worse, after being deducted the OOP payments, the households above the absolute, relative and subjective poverty lines.

#### Section 2.2 Global Policies and Interventions to Prevent CHE

Countries use prepayment mechanisms including social health insurance and tax-based programs to protect people from CHE. Many studies examined the effect of those mechanisms that reduce the OOP payments from patients. Knaul et al. (2006) conclude the three main methods for countries to finance their health systems: funds levied by the state through specific taxes and general taxes; contributions to social security through deductions or taxes; and private payments, which can be self-funded or private. However, government-financed and social insurance schemes established by mixing the three methods above, often do not protect all citizens from catastrophic and impoverishing health expenditures. No strong evidence exists that suggests the social health insurance system works better or worse to protect households from CHE compared to tax-based systems, but the two prepayment mechanisms both work. In 2006, people in Turkey were better protected from catastrophic medical expenses by risk pooling/health insurance than in many other countries with comparable income levels at that time (Yardim, Cilingiroglu and Yardim, 2010). Gotsadze, Zoidze and Rukhadze (2009) have recommended policies to help the poor and chronically ill with CHE by including and expanding inpatient coverage and adding drug benefits. The three empirical researches mentioned above use on the measurement in Xu et al (2003).

Liang et al. (2012) have estimated the effects of New Cooperative Medical Scheme (NCMS) on health outcomes and on alleviating CHE in China, but they have no clear evidence that NCMS improves the health outcomes or alleviates CHE of China's rural population. Consistently, Wagstaff et al. (2018) have argued that it is not sufficient to reduce the incidence of CHE by increasing the share of GDP spent on health, based on the evidence from a retrospective observational study covering 133 countries between 1984 and 2015. Instead, increasing the share of total health expenditure that is prepaid, through taxes and mandatory contributions is sufficient to reduce CHE.

Various interventions are also conducted through randomized controlled trials. In the developed countries, for example, the RAND health insurance experiment and the Oregon health insurance experiment randomly assigned people health insurance with different coverage plans. In addition, when the Affordable Care Act was carried out, some researchers, collaborating with Covered California, conducted a randomized assessment of individuals choosing to purchase insurance and choose an insurance plan. Patient behaviors of the above experiments were followed (Taubman et al., 2014, Baicker et al., 2014). In the developing countries, for example,

the delivery of health insurance is bundled with other financial services by microfinance institutions (Banerjee et al., 2014).

#### Section 2.3: CHE measurements

Measurements of CHE in health economic literature are different. Usually, the total medical expenditure of a household is considered "catastrophic" if it exceeds some fraction of household total income or expenditure in a certain period. Two papers published in 1986 gave the earliest measurements of CHE among all publications we could date back to: Berki (1986) points out that the threshold at which a level of out-of-pocket (OOP) expenditure becomes financially catastrophic should be measured relative to family income. He uses three thresholds: 5%, 10% and 20% of annual household income. Wyszewianski (1986) proposes a differentiation of a "financially catastrophic" expenditure versus a "high cost". He argues that the former measurement is used when health expenditures are relatively large with respect to a family's ability to pay, as determined by the annual income and the source of payments, such as insurance coverage; while the latter describes cases where health expenditures exceed a set amount regardless of the source of payment or ability to pay. He gave an example of CHE as the OOP health expenditure in a year that is greater than 15% of a household's annual gross income, while a high cost is the health expenditure in a year that exceeds \$5000, regardless of that household's source of payment or ability to pay. Both papers that were the first to measure CHE used the United States as the location of research. In the Xu et al. (2003) study, expenditure is defined as catastrophic when a household's financial contribution to the health system exceed 40% of remaining income after subsistence needs have been met. A subsistence need is defined as the average food spending associated with the food share in total household spending in the country.

Empirically, researchers use the average food expenditure of households whose food share in total expenditure was in the 45-55 percentile range for the sample as a whole. The ability of a household to pay is defined as the annual gross income minus subsistence needs. They surveyed fifty-nine countries and found that the proportion of households facing catastrophic payments from OOP health expenses varied widely between countries. Wagstaff and van Doorslaer (2003) used an empirical research to compare two kinds of thresholds that evaluate health expenditure level. One threshold requires that OOP payments do not exceed a pre-specified proportion of pre-payment income, while the other requires that they do not exceed a share of the household's Ability to Pay, which is defined as the remaining income after a flat rate of "deductions", such as spending on food and other 'necessities'. The two authors compared the headcount and intensity of CHE using 2.5%, 5%, 10% and 15% as thresholds of the fraction of OOP over pre-payment income and the fraction of OOP over Ability to Pay. Buigut, Ettarh and Amendah (2015) apply both measurements: households' OOP spending greater than a certain fraction of income and households' OOP spending greater than a certain fraction of the capacity to pay as defined by Xu et al. (2003) in their study of Kenya slums.

The studies above use the proportion of households with health expenses exceeding some fraction of the ability to pay, which is defined as a part of total income or consumption, as an indicator of the prevalence of CHE. However, the method proposed in Xu et al. (2003) is the most widely used method and has been used among researchers to compare the spread of CHE country by country (Su et al., 2006; Xu et al., 2006; Van Doorslaer et al., 2007; Gotsadze et al., 2009; Yardim et al., 2010; Aidam et al., 2016; Wagstaff et al., 2018; Kang and Kim, 2018; Han and Gao, 2019). Other studies measure CHE with a threshold as the share of health expenditure, either OOP or the overall health expenditure, over household consumption or income. Recently,

Wagstaff et al. (2016), for example, measures CHE when health expenditure exceeds 10% and 25% of household consumption. Using the dataset from 533 health surveys in 133 countries between 1984 and 2015, they estimated a global incidence of CHE of 9.7% in 2000, 11.4% in 2015 and 11.7% in 2010 at the 10% threshold.

These studies use the number of households facing CHE divided by the total number of households in a population as the prevalence of CHE. However, this method only measures the ex post level of spread of CHE, yet some researchers mistakenly use it also as a measurement for ex ante risk of CHE. Flores and O'Donnell (2016) criticizes this method for four reasons. First, it fails to identify the average risk of CHE in a population or the distribution of risk. And the information of a portion of households facing chronic illness and constant CHE is diluted by other households that never face a risk. Second, the method is a partial measure of risk of CHE that does not capture the variability of the expectation of burdensome expenses. Third, the fraction of income is set arbitrary and not easily reconciled with preferences. Last, informal insurance through saving and credit may cushion the impact of Out-Of-Pocket (OOP) that seems to be a large fraction of income.

Chapter 3: Methodology

In Section 3.1, I review the existing method most widely used for measuring CHE. In Section 3.2, I advance an innovative approach to measure CHE. In Section 3.3, I compare these two approaches to estimate how CHE impacts poverty. In Section 3.4, I compare the two approaches to measure the predictive power of CHE.

#### Section 3.1. The Most widely-used method

The most widely-used method, as Xu et al. (2003) suggests, categorizes health spending when it exceeds 40% of a household's capacity to pay. Capacity to pay is defined as the gap between total consumption and subsistence needs. Subsistence needs are defined as the mean of food consumption for the 45th to 55th percentile of household food share, where households are adjusted based on their size. Other research based on Xu et al. (2003) suggests a lower percentage of households' capacity to pay be used to determine CHE, such as 10% or 25%, rather than 40%. In this study, I provide the incidences of CHE based on 10% and 40% thresholds. To compare the consumption and income among households of different sizes, I adjust household income, consumption, and other expenditures according to the consumption equalization scale provided by Xu et al (2003) and given here:

$$eqsize = hhsize^{\beta}$$
,

where  $\beta$  for each year is obtained separately from the estimator in the following regression:

$$lnfoodexp = lnk + \beta lnhhsize + \sum_{i}^{N-1} province,$$

where *province* represents a dummy variable of each province,

k is a constant,

*foodexp* is the value of a household's total monthly food consumption, and *ln* means natural logarithms.

The  $\beta$  was estimated with observation weights for each year. In this study, the  $\hat{\beta}$  for 2011 is 0.15 (SD=.01, p=0.00, 95% CI 0.13-0.17), the  $\hat{\beta}$  for 2013 is 0.12 (SD=0.01, p=0.00, 95% CI 0.11-0.14) and the  $\hat{\beta}$  for 2015 is 0.10 (SD=.01, p=0.000=, 95% CI 0.09-0.12).

Then, I adjusted all households' food expenditure by *eqsize* and used the mean adjusted food expenditure within the 45th and the 55th percentile as the subsistence needs for each year:

$$eqfoodexp_{it} = \frac{foodexp_{it}}{eqsize_{it}},$$

where the money value was adjusted by CPI. The value of subsistence needs for 2011 is 538.00 (SD = 27.21), 767.02.00 (SD = 50.17) for 2013, and 646.62 (SD = 53.42) for 2015. Table 1 shows the incidence of CHE in our sample using this method with 10% and 40% as thresholds of health expenditure greater than a portion of capacity to pay and the ex-post risk of households in our sample facing CHE.

#### Section 3.2. The innovative method

The innovative and dynamic method proposed here defines a household having a CHE, based on three criteria:

- (1) The household has fewer assets in the next period than that of the current period
- (2) The household spends an amount on health expenditures
- (3) The household's assets in the next period are not high.

An assumption behind the first criterion is that households that face CHE deliberately reduce their assets to compensate for their catastrophic expenditure. And a natural interpretation of the second and the third criteria is that households classified as facing CHE must have spent some amount of money on health, and such catastrophic payments either will push them into poverty or into deeper poverty. Households that did not spend anything on health are classified into non-CHE subgroup. This method relaxes the threshold of spending an absolutely large amount of money on health care and the threshold of medical expenditure exceeding a certain portion of income, consumption, or capacity to pay. This method has several advantages: for households that have a great amount of assets to smooth their everyday consumptions, an expenditure on health care exceeding 40% of their capacity to pay is not likely to drive the household into poverty, as long as the household can sell part of its assets to overcome the shortterm obstacle. However, for households that have very few assets, even an expenditure in health care that appears to be a small amount can severely affect the households because they are so vulnerable. Following the notation of Adato et al. (2006), a household's total assets. This method compresses a household's multidimensional assets into a one-dimensional index. The Asset Index is calculated as:

$$\Lambda_{it} = \sum \hat{\beta}_{J} A_{ijt}$$

Where  $\hat{\beta}$  is estimated from:

$$\ell_{it} = \sum \beta_i A_{ij} + \varepsilon_{it}$$

I measure the Asset Index by aggregating all assets, including financial assets and non-financial assets, together. The financial asset includes a household's deposit, stock, bond, fund, derivatives, financial planning products, non-RMB asset, gold, cash and lending. The non-financial asset includes a household's agriculture asset, business asset, housing asset, land asset car asset and durable asset. The household livelihood ( $\ell_{it}$ ) is measured by household total consumption divided by subsistence needs adjusted by household size:

$$\ell_{it} = \frac{Consump_{it}}{Subsneeds_{it} * eqsize_{it}}$$

Households with  $\ell_{it} = 1$  have total consumption exactly equal to the corresponding subsistence needs. The intuition behind this method is different kinds of assets a household holds have different rates of returns. When I reduce the dimension of the wealth measurement by generating a weighted sum of those assets all together, I assign the weights to those assets based on their ability of generating returns. According to Adato et al (2006), households with an Asset Index  $\Lambda_{it} = 1$  are at the static asset poverty line at time *t*. Households with  $\Lambda_{it} < 1$  are living under the static asset poverty line at time *t*. Also, the Asset Index is expressed in poverty line units (PLUs) and the dynamic asset poverty line was estimated at about 2.1 PLUs in Adato et al (2006). Jouseholds who hold an amount of assets under the dynamic asset poverty line proposed in Adato et al. (2006) in the next period, after paying for health expenditure and selling assets, are considered facing CHE. It does not matter if they are pushed into poverty or pushed into deeper poverty. After calculating the Asset Index for each household that was surveyed in 2011, 2013, and 2015, I used a local regression method (LOWESS) to estimate the relationship between the Asset Index in 2015 and the Asset Index in 2011.

#### Section 3.3 Measuring the impact of CHE on poverty

The impact of some household features and CHE on household assets are of interest. Theoretically, assets, especially financial assets, can act as an informal form of insurance when households face a disturbing amount of health expenditure (Flores et al., 2008). In the sample used in this study, does a catastrophic amount of health expenditure affect a household's asset holdings in the next period? What other household characteristics are significantly correlated with households' asset holdings in the next period? The innovative measurement of CHE, if proven validated, should be able to answer these questions above. Thus, I measured how an incidence of CHE in 2011 affects the Asset Index in 2013 with the following regression including both dummy variables and continuous variables:

$$\Lambda_{it} = \boldsymbol{\beta} \boldsymbol{X}_{it} + \beta_c Cat_{t-2} + \alpha_i + \mu_{it}$$

Where  $X_{it}$  includes a set of time-variant characteristics in year t (t =2013).  $\alpha_i$  is the timeinvariant individual effect. Our model allows  $\alpha_i$  to be correlated with the regressor matrix  $X_{it}$ .

#### Section 3.3: Predicting CHE

Machine Learning strategies are used in this study to validate the dynamic measurement of CHE proposed in this study. Specifically, I use a Supervised Machine Learning method to predict if the household will face CHE in the future. The goal of using a machine learning model is to create a model that predicts whether a household faces CHE by learning simple decision rules inferred from the existed variables corresponding to households do and do not face CHE. Among all machine learning classifiers, I select a decision-tree classifier. The decision-tree classification model is a non-parametric model used to predict the response of a given dataset. It is a very powerful machine learning model that achieves high accuracy in many tasks while being interpretable. Also, it does not impose any assumption on the distribution of samples. In the decision tree diagram, each node has a decision rule that splits the data into two groups. If there is multicollinearity, the decision tree classifier will choose the best segmentation. In particular, decision trees are one of the most popular and simplest classification algorithms in machine-learning predictions and are easy to explain. In this study, I have a large dataset and four kinds of dummy variables in the prediction process: whether a household will reside in a rural area, whether the household head will be female, whether the household faced CHE in the current year and whether the household will be in one specific province. With these several independent variables including four dummy variables, if I choose a conventional linear regression model instead of a machine-learning classification tree, the inverse of the variance-covariance matrix of the regression might be too difficult to solve, and thus some regression regularization strategies must be introduced, which will make the model difficult to interpret.

Before building the decision-tree classifier, I first split the dataset randomly into two subsets: the training set and the testing set. Then, I trained the decision tree by using the information in the past and current period to classify our households into two groups: households facing CHE in the current year and households not facing CHE in the current year. After classifying if a household faced CHE in each year using both the measurement method proposed in this paper and the widely used method, I used a classification tree learning method with an information-entropy-minimization criterion to look for important characteristics that are associated with CHE happening to households. Each node in the decision tree represents an essential feature of the dataset that is related to the classification. By doing numerous calculations, the algorithm finds the most efficient order of the attributes and in that way the information entropy is minimized. In our case, the information entropy is defined as:

$$S = -\sum_{i=1}^{N} p_i \log_2 p_i$$

where *S* represents information entropy,  $p_i$  represents the probability of household having CHE. Entropy can be observed as a degree of information noise in the dataset. When all the records of a node belong to the same class, the information equals zero thus the node is called pure. A node is pure means the criteria in the node and nodes above form a good classifier. When all the records of a node are divided evenly into two groups, the information entropy equals one. This means the combination of the criteria in the node and nodes above does not classify the households well. I used Python 3.7 for the decision-tree classification method.

In this study, three decision trees were built. The first decision tree is designed to use the households' wealth information in the last period and some known demographic characteristics in the beginning of the current period to predict if a household will face CHE (measured by the innovative method) in the current period. The second decision tree is designed to use the household's wealth information and an indicator of CHE (measured by the innovative method) in the current period to predict if a household will face CHE (measured by the innovative method) in the current period. The last decision tree is built to use the household's wealth information and an indicator of CHE (measured by the innovative method) in the next period. The last decision tree is built to use the household's wealth information and an indicator of CHE (measured by the conventional method) in the current period to predict if a household will face CHE (measured by the conventional method) in the future period. The accuracy scores of the second and the third predicting algorithms are compared to validate the dynamic measurement of CHE proposed in this study. The innovative method is validated if the accuracy score of the second decision-tree classifier is higher than that of the third decision-tree classifier.

#### Chapter 4 Study Setting and Data

Section 4.1 Study Setting: Poverty, Illness-Caused Poverty, and Poverty Alleviation in China

4.1.1. A Brief Review of Health and Healthcare in China

In 2003, the Chinese government took the first step in its healthcare reform, by landing a pilot project of a modest health insurance scheme covering some hospital expenses for rural residents, who were not covered by formal-sector programs. This health insurance's premium was largely subsidized by the tax revenue from both the central government and the local governments. The scale of the subsidy differs in towns and cities, based on the poverty status of the households. For the poorest households, the premium was almost entirely subsidized individuals only pay 10 Yuan (around 1.88 CAD) per person per year. In Eastern China where the local governments are richer compared to its counterparts in Western China, the subsidy was covered only by the local governments. However, for areas in Western China where the local governments have less funds, the premium was subsidized only by the central government. Moreover, non-poor households either pay a flat-rate subsidized premium or an income-based premium. The form of the healthcare coverage was a fee-for-service charge with some scale of reimbursement. The scale of reimbursement depends on the type of medication received, the patient's residential district, the patient's age and the hospital's class. In 2009, the Free Market healthcare scheme was officially abandoned by the Chinese government and the New Cooperative Medical Scheme (NCMS) was officially launched, based on the pilot project upfront. Various strategies were adopted to fulfil one commitment of the Chinese government's goals, which is to provide affordable basic health care for all Chinese people by 2020. Before the end of 2012, 95% of the population was enrolled in modest, but comprehensive, government subsidized coverage. The rate of each individual's coverage varies among people who live in

neighborhoods with different economic developments. Many studies have documented China's progress towards universal health care together with its limitations (Wagstaff et al., 2009; Yip et al., 2012; Chen and Jin, 2012; Hou et al., 2014).

Before the reform in 2003, China had a "free market" policy for health care which was officially launched in 1984. Government subsidies to the health system fell to less than 5% from almost 100%, thus most hospitals had to become for-profit organizations. The price of health supplements became very high, so CHE put many families into poverty. There was also little evidence of enrollment in private health insurance was observed around 1984. This finding reflects the theorem, first formally discussed in Arrow's (1963) economic paper and then became common knowledge among economists that a free market for health insurance does not work due to asymmetric information. Arrow's (1963) paper exploited a new field of economics: Health Economics. Since then, numerous economists have researched on moral hazard and adverse selection in health insurance industry that has caused major failure in private health insurance market. Unfortunately, this theory was not acknowledged widely in China in 1984. During the period of time when the "free market" policy was in effect, urban residents were more fortunate in health care insurance than the rural residents in China. By 1985, in the rural area, only 5.4% of rural communities were estimated as maintaining their collectively funded cooperative medical care system by 1985; the rest of the rural communities were self-paying, according to Hsiao (1995). However, by 1989, about 50% of the urban population was insured by one of two types of insurance in 1989. The larger was to reimburse urban workers, which covered nearly 201 million workers and retirees of state-owned and large collective enterprises and their families. In 1994, the State Council conducted a pilot reform of the basic social medical insurance system for urban workers. According to Dong (2009), the pilot was carried out in Zhenjiang City, Jiangsu

Province and Jiujiang City, Jiangxi Province. This previous reform basically transformed China's health care to a wage-oriented social insurance plan. Li and Jiang(2017) mentions that when the Urban Employee Basic Medical Insurance(UEBMI) program was carried out initially in the mid-1990s, only 109 million employees of state-owned and collective enterprises were covered. Then, the New Cooperative Medical Scheme (NCMS) for rural residents and the Urban Resident Medical Insurance (URMI) program for self-employed and unemployed urban residents were carried out in the early 2000s and almost filled the gap of the universal health care coverage (UHC).

Researchers are curious about the progress and impact of the huge health insurance reform in China since 2003. Wagstaff et al (2009) find out that the NCMS has increased both outpatient and inpatient utilization and has significantly reduced the cost of deliveries, but it appears to have increased the cost of outpatient visits in village clinics. This limitation of NCMS is consistent with the curse that the more patients are insured, the more expensive type of care patients receive. Yip et al (2012) also argue that China must reform its incentive structures for providers, improve governance of public hospitals and institute a stronger regulatory system beside its huge and complex health-care reforms.

#### 4.1.2. Poverty and Illness-caused Poverty in China

According to the World Bank's estimation, the poverty headcount in China at 1.90 USD a day (2011 PPP) in 2015 is 1,386.4 million. Although China's annual GDP growth remained above 6% (6.8% in 2017, which is more than twice of Canada's GDP growth in 2017), there are still many households left behind. Across all areas in China, there are significant differences in households' share of China's huge economic prosperity between rural and urban areas. Available evidence suggests that poverty is primarily a rural phenomenon (Meng, 2013). In a speech in

2015, President Xi Jinping set a national large-scale goal of lifting all 1.4 billion people out of poverty by 20201.

Illness-caused poverty exists in China, regardless of the huge reform in governmentsponsored health insurance schemes. Ouyang reported in 2012 that 12.9% families in China suffer from a catastrophic level of health expenditures. This number was barely reduced from that of 2003, when health insurance started its rapid expansion. Although local governments received detailed guidelines on how to provide vulnerable households financial protection on health expenditure, they did not have corresponding resources to pay for those costly programs. Ouyang concludes the reason behind this situation is the 2-year slump in property markets in most provinces. Local governments rely on land sales to collect fiscal revenue, therefore they were largely affected when the land and housing prices plunged. Ouyang also argues that many expensive treatments, including imported oncology therapies, are not reimbursable at all. Additionally, rural patients who travel to big cities for higher quality of treatments have to pay a larger portion of their health services OOP, as restricted by the rule of reimbursement in their health insurance. These reasons above bring patients financial burdens even the patients are covered by some government-sponsored health insurance, such as NCMS. A recent research in 2018 (Wu, Yu and Nie, 2018) shows that the CHE ration in Jiujiang City is 14.2% in 2015, according to the data in the first half of the year from a hospital in Jiujiang City. Another research (Xu et al. 2018) has stated a much higher rate of CHE in China. According to the research, the occurrence rate of CHE in 2008 in rural China was 29.15% while that rate in 2013 declined to 23.62%. Meanwhile, the occurrence rate of CHE in urban China increased from 19.18% to 24.95% from 2008 to 2013. Thus, the overall rate for CHE remains high while the

<sup>1</sup> The information was gathered from https://www.chinadailyasia.com/nation/201510/16/content\_15330833.html

Chinese government has been putting a lot of effort and money in the campaign. Li et al (2012) has found that the rate of catastrophic health expenditure was 13% and the impoverishment rate was 7.5% by analyzing data from the Fourth National Health Service Survey that includes 55556 households locate both in rural and urban areas. Although health insurance coverage increased dramatically between 2000 and 2011, where the research by Li et al (2012) updated the record from the previous World health report 2000, the rate of CHE and its impoverishment was high. Among the 38945 households included in a study conducted by Li and others in 2013, there were 9.2% of households pushed into poverty by purchasing health services. Households headed by members covered of urban insurance schemes are significantly less poor than those without any insurance. However, rural households covered by NCMS have slightly higher rate of illness-caused poverty compared to those not covered.

As a large a complex healthcare reform going on, a number of studies tried to estimate the effect of those reforms on CHE illness-caused poverty. The study mentioned above (Li et al., 2013) concluded that NCMS failed to both prevent CHE and illness-caused poverty. A systematic review (Liang et al., 2012) on the effect of NCMS on health outcomes and alleviating CHE in China states that the results from previous studies focus on the relationship between NCMS and alleviating CHE in China were in conflict: Two studies suggested no effect (Wagstaff et al., 2007; MoH, 2007). Yan et al., (2009) found that NCMS reduced the incidence of CHE.

#### 4.1.3. Poverty Alleviation in China

All developing countries have some forms of poverty alleviation programs. In China, the economic reform in order to achieve nationwide economic growth started as early as 1978. Deng Xiaoping, the leader of the economic reform stated "Let some people get rich at first", which is

similar to the "Trickle-down" theory. The rural sector was the first stage in which the reformers achieved poverty alleviation by reintroducing the distribution of private agricultural land in the early 1980s. This change stimulated rapid growths of the rural economy. However, since the mid-1980s, rural economic growth has not been fast, and rural income inequality has increased. As Khan (1998) commented, "China's official poverty reduction strategy is based on the assumption that poverty is a rural problem." Also, as the World Bank Group's stated in 2010, China's poverty reduction plan before 1990 relied heavily on single-year and single-sector projects that could not overcome poverty in the most affected areas. In addition, the statistical system used to assess the location of the poor is limited. In 1993, China carried out the first pilot of Minimum Livelihood Guarantee (MLG or Dibao) in Shanghai, targeting to provide a safety net for the urban poor. This program was officially launched nationwide in 1999. Moreover, more projects of poverty alleviation, including those with assistance and cooperative from international organizations and some developed countries were carried out at the same time in the 1990s. For example, debts of funds for the Southwest Poverty Alleviation project was approved by the World Bank in 1995, costing 486.40 million USD, and the Qinba Mountains Poverty Reduction Project was approved in 1997. Through efforts to better understand poverty adjusted through a rigorous monitoring and evaluation system, China lifted more than 600 million people out of poverty between 1981 and 2004 (World Bank Group, 2010). In 2013, Xi Jinping, the General Secretary of China first proposed "Precision Poverty Alleviation" by pointing out that "Poverty alleviation should be based on facts and in line with local conditions. Precision poverty alleviation is not only a sentence." This proposal inspired policy makers to realize the multidimensional characteristics of poverty, and thus provide precise help to those with precise needs. The previous widely used channel to reduce poverty is providing cash

transfers through a mean-test method on household income. Though simple to implement, this method can sometime be wasteful of resources. For example, households with income just above the threshold are not given financial assistance at the beginning, but once they fall below the poverty line due to a catastrophe, they should receive a great amount of cash transfers from the government to maintain their basic livelihood. In contrast, protective aids from the government can be less costly if ex-ante risks in some dimension of poverty can be detected.

Facing an illness that causes financial burden to a household can be one dimension of poverty. Therefore, preventing CHE plays an important role in China's poverty alleviation programs. Xu et al. (2007) showed that the incidence of financial catastrophe is negatively correlated with the dummy variable through which countries fund their health systems by some prepayment mechanisms either in tax or insurance form. Currently, there are two major cost-sharing health insurance supported by the central government that covers Chinese residents. The New Cooperative Medical Scheme (NCMS) is a voluntary program based on cost sharing between government and farmers. It covers mostly inpatient services and a few outpatient services. In the eastern China where the local governments are richer compared to the I stern country, the cost shares between the local governments, the central government and the farmers, while the corresponding cost shares only between the central government and farmers. Each farmer pays ¥180 premium on average per year since 2016. The Medical Insurance for Urban Employees (MIUE) scheme is a mandatory program based on cost sharing between employers and employees. Also, there are multiple health insurances supported by local governments. The Medical Insurance for Urban Residents scheme (MIUR) is for urban residents who are not covered by the MIUE and are co-financed by residents and local governments. The Critical Illness Insurance for Urban and Rural Residents (CIIURR) provides residents enrolled in MIUR

or NCMS and have severe disease higher reimbursement limits. It was designed to prevent CHE on households. "Five Guarantee" service and the Minimum Livelihood Guarantee System provide additional stipends household.

Besides, public and private health aid foundations allow reimbursement level as high as to 200 thousand Yuan, depending on the financial status of local governments or private foundations. Statistics from the monthly/seasonal/yearly report at National Health Commision website<sup>2</sup> showed that the health expenditure is largely covered by some sort of public health insurance. The total health expenditure in 2010 is 1998.039 billion Yuan and 28.7% was paid by either the central government or the local governments' tax revenue, 36% was paid by societal health insurance and 35.3% was paid out-of-pocket by individuals. The total health expenditure in 2012 is 2784.684 billion Yuan. 30% was paid by the governments, 35% was paid by the society and 34.4% was paid out-of-pocket by individuals. The overall coverage, stipends and out-of-pocket health expenditure vary among households, based on different demographic characteristics and local policies, so it is hard to infer individual level coverage based on macro policy, thus I need field survey to get information of such things.

#### Section 4.2 Data: China Household Finance Survey (CHFS)

I use three sets of panel data obtained from the China Household Finance Survey (CHFS) to estimate and validate the CHE approach proposed in this study. The first set of panel data contains household information, the second contains individual information and the third has the sampling information indicating the location of each household and its sampling weight. The sampling weight design in CHFS increases the accuracy of the descriptive of statistics of the

<sup>2</sup> http://www.nhfpc.gov.cn/

CHFS data. The data center of CHFS designed to randomly select more households in the richest area and the poorest area compared to the not rich nor poor area. Also, they designed to randomly select more urban households in urban area and randomly select more rural households in rural area. As a result, richest households are more likely to be chosen in the richest area and the poorest households are more likely to be chosen in the poorest area, compared to completely random sample selection. Therefore, the richest and the poorest households are less likely to be underrepresented. For example, if I randomly select households in the population, I can get a figure like this:



Where the x axis represent an indicator of how rich a household is and the y axis represents the frequency of households having a certain indicator of fortune. Suppose the household fortune follow a normal distribution, there are more households having a fortune indicator close to the mean. The vertical lines represent a household being randomly selected to conduct a survey. As we can see, the relatively rich and relatively poor households are less likely to be selected compared to an average household. If we follow the sampling technique of CHFS, the households locate out of two standard errors are more likely to be chosen to conduct a survey, shown in the graph below:



CHFS also maintained its high quality of data accuracy with strict survey conduction rules. Once a household is randomly selected by computer, the survey conductors cannot change the sample to another household unless they are rejected by the selected household six times in the survey period at different time. Moreover, CHFS maintains its confidentiality of data, so that the rich households have less incentive to underreport their fortune, compared to the government sponsored surveys. In addition, CHFS keeps voice records of all surveys and randomly check the survey answer with voice records and call back for quality check at times, so that the rate of survey mistake is reduced. Compared to other similar surveys in China, CHFS has a critically low rate of rejection.

CHFS includes detailed household level and individual information. The household dataset contains 1207 variables in 2011, 2018 variables in 2013 and 2840 variables in 2015. The individual dataset contains 239 variables in 2011, 315 variables in 2013 and 292 variables in 2015. Our data includes the categories of variables outlined in Section 3.2.

Section 4.3. Sample Selection

I included all households surveyed in 2011, 2013 and 2015 datasets initially. There are 8,438 households in the 2011 dataset, 28,141 households in the 2013 dataset and more than 40,000 households in the 2015 dataset. I merged the individual survey dataset and the household survey dataset using the unique household identification number. Missing data were not imputed.

I used all observations to generate descriptive statistics and create variables that need sample percentile values, including subsistence needs, capacity to pay, and the measurement of CHE using the traditional, static method. Then, since our method of CHE measurement is dynamic, I selected those households who were surveyed both in 2011 and 2013 to estimate the impoverishment effects of CHE and for machine learning model training purposes. I dropped the observations with no asset data. To test the fitting accuracy of the machine learning model, I included the households who were surveyed both in 2013 and in 2015.

#### Section 4.4 Key Variables

- *Demographic Variables*: Demographic variables such as household head's gender, age, and education and whether the household is in a rural area, and the number of household members of working age.
- *Income*: The income variable is calculated as the sum of each household member's monthly salary, capital, and physical benefits, any type of dividend, and the household financial income and production income. Financial income includes any gain from financial products, such as bonds, stocks, insurance, and so on. Production income includes agriculture production, family business net gain and rent from land or real estate. The information for household assets and income is inclusive.

- *Assets*: The asset variable contains answers from 15 questions about financial assets, and answers from 27 questions about non-financial assets.
- *Consumption and Food Consumption*: The monthly consumption and food consumption were calculated for each household.
- *Total Health Expenditure*: The health expenditure data is not consistent in the surveys of 3 waves. In 2011, the variable is F2019 (The question is: How much did each household member spend on healthcare in the previous month before the survey). In 2013, F2019 represents the amount of health expenditure of each household member in the past year. In 2013, there is only 1 variable representing the household health expenditure: F2024, stating the amount of inpatient expenditure for each household member in the past year.
- *Healthcare coverage*: Questions in the surveys of 2011, 2013 and 2015 ask how much of a household's total health expenditure was covered by health insurance sponsored by public sections and how much was covered by private health insurance. However, the question in 2011 is inconsistent with the questions in 2013 and 2015. In 2011 the question asks how much of the total health expenditure which occurred last month was covered by some forms of insurance while the questions in 2013 and 2015 asked how much of the total health expenditure was covered by some form of health insurance.
- Out-of-Pocket Payments: I use the value of the gap between the Total Health Expenditure
  and Healthcare Coverage as the Out- of- Pocket Payments. Different from the previous work
  (Flores and O' Donnell 2016), I do not deduct the amount of expenditure that is financed
  from informal insurance, such as selling assets, reallocating savings and borrowing. Flores
  and O' Donnell see the remaining expenditure after subtracting the amount of money
  financed by the informal insurance as the OOP because they treat informal insurance as

optimal. However, recent studies have found out that with households becoming poorer, their intertemporal choices become myopic. In other words, people tend to maximize shorter term utility after they become poorer.

• *Healthcare premium*: A question in the survey asks how much an individual in a household paid for the social healthcare premium in the past year. Another question asks how much an individual in a household paid for the private healthcare premium in the past year. I construct the variable of healthcare premium by using the aggregated number of the individual- level data within a household.

Chapter 5: Results

#### Section 5.1: Descriptive statistics

Descriptive statistics were generated for demographical variables, financial variables and health expenditure variables for households reside in rural areas and urban areas. Table 1 shows the frequency, mean and standard deviation for numerical variables, such as household size, happiness, and the age of the household head, income, expenditures and assets. Frequencies of categorical variables, such as the gender of the household head, are counted for households belongs to both the rural subgroup and the urban subgroup. In total, there are 8438 households in our panel dataset for the descriptive statistics. Among all the household head, 6171 are male while 2267 are female. In all waves of surveys, urban households, on average, are happier than rural households. They also have younger household heads, higher income, and higher monthly consumption, more financial and non-financial assets. However, rural households' OOP payments on health services, according to the 2013 survey and the 2015 survey, are higher than those of the urban households on average. This distortion is consistent with the findings from previous studies on the distribution of OOP payments.

#### Section 5.2 Comparison of CHE incidence, using the two measurements

Table 2 shows the incidence of CHE in our sample, using the conventional measurement of CHE (using 10% and 40% as thresholds) and the innovative approach proposed in this study. The percentage of household sample facing CHE using the static measurements is calculated by the number of households facing CHE being divided by the number of all households not missing OOP data in that year. One hundred and six households reported their OOP payments in the 2011 survey. Twenty-eight households in the 2013 survey and 4756 households in the 2015 survey have non-missing OOP data. The percentage of household sample facing CHE using the innovative approach is calculated by the number of households facing CHE being divided by the number of households without missing health expenditure data in that year. The large variance in the number of households having the OOP information reflects the difficulty of getting the data of reimbursement from household surveys. This difficulty might due to two reasons. First, since most of the government-sponsored health insurance in China work through a reimbursement channel, there might be of difficulty for household members to remember the specific amount of their health expenditures being reimbursed. Second, the question related to the amount of OOP payment in the 2011 survey asks how much of the household's health expenditure being reimbursed in the past month when the household was surveyed. Since illnesses do not often occur in all months to all households, surveyed households might not have applicable answers.

I applied our newly proposed measurement of CHE to all households in our panel dataset. Then, I summarized the characteristics of those households facing CHE in 2011 and of those did not. I also conducted statistical tests on the difference between each feature I are interested in. ttests were conducted on numerical variables while chi-square tests were conducted on categorical variables. Table 3 in the Appendix I shows the results. The differences between each subgroup (CHE subgroup and non-CHE subgroup) on the age of household head, the hukou of the household head (urban or rural), the amount of household total expenditure, health expenditure, OOP expenditure on health services, financial assets in the past year and the current year and the amount of nonfinancial assets in the past year and the current year are significant. Surprisingly, the difference between the two subgroups on the household total monthly income is not significant. This finding validates the idea that the income factor does not play an important role when a great amount of health expenditure happens to a household. Households with enough

assets, including financial assets and non-financial assets are less vulnerable than those without, because they can always sell out some of their assets to overcome a short-term obstacle.

#### Section 5.3 Results from Estimations

Three variables are found significant in a multivariate analysis with provincial factor controlled (Table 4). The factor that a household facing CHE in 2011 significantly plays a negative role in the household's asset holdings in 2013. In a single-variate OLS estimation, this factor is still crucial. However, this factor is not significant, when we measure the CHE dummy variable by the static method. On the contrary, whether a household resides in rural area and whether a household has a female household head are significantly correlated with a household's asset index in the next period.

Statistical tests are conducted on the variables having significant effect in the multivariate analysis, between the subgroup of household facing CHE, measured by different approaches. Households classified facing CHE, measured both by the static approach and the dynamic approach, are considered "True Positive". Households classified facing CHE by the static approach but not the dynamic approach are considered "False Positive" and households classified facing CHE by the dynamic approach but not the static approach are considered "False Positive" and households classified facing CHE by the dynamic approach but not the static approach are considered "False Negative" (Table 5). The financial asset factors, especially the stock holdings, differ significantly between the true positive and the false positive subgroups. Those households considered facing CHE using the old method but not the new method hold significantly more financial assets than those who truly faced CHE. These "False Positive" households also held significantly higher amount of car asset when surveyed in 2011. The "False Negative" households, however, spent less on health services, both by all means and by OOP payments, specifically. They are not

considered facing "CHE" measured by the static method because their OOP spending does not take up a large portion of their household income, but in the next wave of survey, their asset holdings declined.

#### Section 5.4 Results from the Machine-Learning Classifications

Asset index, household income, household size, household health expenditure, household asset holdings, net wealth and the age of household head are considered in the decision-tree classifier (Figure 1). I used information entropy as the criterion of the decision tree. The information gain is a decrease in entropy. The information gain calculates the difference between the entropy before segmentation and the average entropy after segmentation of the data set based on the given attributes. I also controlled model complexity to avoid over fitting for the specific training dataset. It is controlled by setting the maximum depth of the tree equals 30 and the minimum samples per leaf equals 30. The accuracy score of this classifier is 49.69% (rounded to the second decimal). Health expenditure less than or equal to 0.25 in the previous survey wave is chosen to be the first criterion to separate the training dataset into two groups and to gain the largest information entropy decline. This also shows that in our training dataset, all households (1,205) spent less than or equal to 0.25 Yuan in 2010 did not face CHE at all. The second split selected by this tree, in order to achieve the largest information entropy decline, is whether a household's asset in 2011 is less than or equal to 47075.0 Yuan. Then, whether the adjusted household size in 2011 is less than or equal to 1.249 and whether a household's asset index is less than or equal to 0.373 are chosen by the model in order to classify households into two groups, obtaining the largest information gain. The fifth layer of criterion, if a household's amount of assets in 2011 is less than or equal to 13,000 classifies the samples with an entropy

equals zero. This means that, in our training dataset, if a household satisfies five conditions: The household's health expenditure in 2010 is greater than 0.25; its total asset in 2011 is greater than 47075.0; its asset index in 2011 is greater than 0.373; the age of its household head is greater than 67.5; its total asset in 2011 is less than or equal to 13,000, then this household faced CHE in 2011 for sure.

Figure 2 shows the best decision-tree classifier to segregate households into two groups: whether they face CHE in 2015 or not, based on their CHE status in 2013, when we use the innovative method to measure CHE. The accuracy score of testing this algorithm of classification on a testing dataset is 74.64%. The conventional method of measuring CHE status in 2013 was used in the decision-tree classifier in Figure 3. With this measurement applied, the accuracy score of testing the corresponding algorithm on a testing dataset falls to 68.75%. These accuracy scores represent the fraction of number of observations correctly classified over the total number of observations being classified in each case.

#### Chapter 6: Conclusions and Discussions

This study contributes to the measurement of CHE in three ways. First, it is the first study that proposes an approach to measuring CHE that captures the asset dynamics reflecting households' wealth and vulnerability. Second, it examines any significant correlation between household characteristics widely used in previous literature measuring the poverty situation and CHE. It accomplishes this by using a rich panel data set contains various household and individual wealth information. Third, it describes the characteristics of households who actually face CHE but were left behind using the previous, static method of CHE measurement. The precision of the estimates is enhanced by simple statistical corrections. The accuracy of the prediction is also improved by measuring CHE, using the innovative method rather than the conventional method. These contributions are important for both descriptive and policy purposes.

Further studies could focus on two aspects: improving the accuracy of predicting CHE and exploring the causal relations between household characteristics and CHE. In this study, we take advantage of detailed household wealth information and have found that whether a household is facing CHE, whether a household resides in a rural area, and whether a household is led by female are significantly correlated with a household's asset holdings. Also, we have found significant differences between households that are facing CHE and those that are not. These differences include several household characteristics (i.e., the age of the household head, the household's total expenditure, the household's health expenditure, OOP payments, the amount of financial asset holdings, the amount of non-financial asset holdings and the household's ruralurban status). However, we have not explored any causal relations between the household characteristics mentioned above and CHE. In order to accomplish this, methodological tools,

such as structural equation modeling, can be applied to future studies. One big challenge here is the current dataset I use in this study, despite its detailed asset information, does not have information on the health status of individuals or households. Whether a person is in good health or not directly affects how much she is going to spend on healthcare. This lack of health information, in surveys, reflects the fact that survey designers have not realized the important role that health plays in a household's wealth accumulation and the society's economic growth.

With households' previously mentioned health information, the accuracy of predicting CHE in future studies is likely to be improved. Good health can improve labor productivity (Bloom, Canning and Sevilla, 2004). Therefore, further improving a household's wealth, health status should be a crucial feature when we classify households into CHE group and non-CHE group. Thus, the accuracy of prediction is likely to increase in further studies, when access to health data is granted.

In this study, the prediction of accuracy, with the use of the innovative measurement of CHE, is higher than that of using the conventional method. However, this result is open to interpretation. One possible controversial argument is the machine-learning classifier using the conventional method lacks training data. Currently, we have 90 observations in the training dataset. This is the result of only a few households replying, in the survey interview, as to how much of their health expenditure, in the past year, was covered by health insurance. On the one hand, we can interpret this lack of data in OOP payments as a signal showing the difficulty of interviewees to recall their OOP payments information in the past year. Therefore further studies may try to link the administrative data from the health services sector to household characteristics and obtain more reliable and detailed OOP payments. On the other hand, we must embrace the uncertainty that, with more information on OOP payments obtained, the accuracy of

using the conventional measurement of CHE to predict CHE in the future will surge. The other possible controversial argument is the selection of the "CHE" and the "non-CHE" labels. The current labels of selection in this study are based on the dynamic method to measuring CHE. However, the ideal method of selection could be, if no constraint applied, based on the information of whether a household was pushed into poverty or deeper poverty due to health payments. Unfortunately, this information is not given in the dataset used in this study.

The asset index for each year is calculated as a weighted sum of all household assets. The weight  $(\hat{\beta})$  assigned to each type of asset is estimated as the marginal contribution to a household's livelihood ( $\ell_{it} = \sum \beta_j A_{ij} + \varepsilon_{it}$ ). This marginal contribution of one type of asset may vary across years. In the country where the sample households are from, both the value and the return of a financial asset may fluctuate significantly, leading to a decrease in the asset index. Households that are holding this type of asset, as long as they pay some amount of money on health services, might be classified in the CHE group. In this case, the household classified as facing CHE does not actually face a catastrophe in health expenditures but rather a broader financial catastrophe. This is a potential limitation of this approach because households facing other catastrophes might be classified as CHE households, when in fact their slide into poverty is not due to CHE.

#### Chapter 7: Implications for Policy

Not only are the households facing CHE different from those are not, using the innovative measurement of CHE proposed by this study, but the differences between the two subgroups of households are also likely to call for distinct policy attitudes and responses, in order to achieve precision poverty alleviation. Allen (2017) concludes the situation that households face absolute poverty as "when necessity displaces desire". However, for households facing CHE, the situation they are facing is not merely a necessity displaces desire. Their conditions are even worse. The drugs and other health services they seek for the sick household members displaces resources that are crucial to the whole household, such as the household's asset holdings, investments in human capital (nutrition, education, training, etc.) and the quality of the necessities. Having considered the problems above, I call for specific efforts on strategies toward alleviating poverty precisely.

First, given the significant empirical results of estimating the correlation between CHE and households' wealth, policy makers should have deep thoughts and careful considerations on the overall health status of households along with the amount of expenditures spent on health services, when the policy makers try to identify who are in need of some kinds of help from the government. The results from this study show that, among a household's all characteristics to be considered, health expenditure plays a significant role. According to these results and along with the strategy of China's Precision Poverty Alleviation project, multidimensional characteristics, especially health expenditures, should be applied to identify poverty.

Second, policies to protect households from CHE should be implemented in poverty alleviation projects. Shown in the results, the indicator of CHE is significantly correlated with the aggregated asset index. On the one hand, this finding may provide an empirical ground of the

assumption in Flores and O'donnell (2016)'s study that households can fund OOP payments each time through savings, sale of assets, borrowing or other informal insurance. On the other hand, this finding can be explained as household sell out their valuable asset to tackle CHE in the short term, but leave themselves less assets and become more vulnerable in the long term. Policymakers can use the information provided in this study to better targeting financial risk protection strategies. For example, providing pooled-risk health insurance to vulnerable households might be useful on reducing the risk of household members to get sick or sicker, and then the expectation of household labor productivity will increase correspondingly.

Third, detailed information on multidimensional characteristics should be gathered to predict CHE that might happen in the following years. The next problem policymakers face, after they are convinced that strategies on protecting households from CHE in order to further prevent households pushed into poverty or into deeper poverty, is how to precisely predict if households will face CHE in the next period, using all information they gather in the current period. Machine learning methods can be of help to some extent. In this study, with a lack of the direct cause of CHE— health status, we achieved an accuracy rate of 74.64%. This result sheds a light on the possibility of using detailed information from many aspects, including a household's human capital stock, household financial and non-financial asset dynamics, household resides in, to predict if a household is likely to face CHE in the next periods.

Finally, interventions and policies should have strong theoretical and empirical background, and be documented and evaluated carefully. All interventions and policies must be designed on a sound theoretical framework that recognizes the interplay between poverty and poor health. Also, evidence from empirical studies and every procedure of the implementation of

the policies or interventions shall be systematically collected. By following this protocol, estimation and prediction algorithms can be monitored and modified in order to obtain more effectiveness of the policies or interventions toward precision poverty alleviation.

# Appendix. Tables and Figures

	1		Urban			Rural		
		Ν	Mean	SD	Ν	Mean	SD	
Household Size	e							
	2011	5194	3.20	1.41	3244	3.82	1.69	
	2013	18778	3.21	1.45	9363	3.94	1.84	
	2015	25286	3.50	1.56	12003	4.22	1.95	
Happiness (1-5	j)							
	2011	5193	2.29	0.85	3243	2.32	0.92	
	2013	18771	2.35	0.85	9358	2.51	0.90	
	2015	25250	2.31	0.83	11993	2.42	0.88	
Household Hea Age	ad							
	2011	5193	47.84	14.87	3244	52.64	13.07	
	2013	18771	49.46	15.30	9362	53.44	12.98	
	2015	25279	52.66	14.67	12002	55.44	12.71	
Male Househol Head	ld							
	2011	3473	_	_	2698	_	_	
	2013	13056	_	_	8240	_	_	
	2015	17627	_	_	10529	_	_	
Female Houser Head	nold							
	2011	1721	_	_	546	_	_	
	2013	5715	_	_	1123	_	_	
	2015	7659	_	_	1474	_	_	
Income-monthl	ly							
	2011	5194	6378.39	16923.34	3244	2951.26	8046.34	
	2013	18778	5932.27	13002.75	9363	2687.74	5982.52	
	2015	25286	6556.64	15850.25	12003	3063.58	7862.08	
Expenditure- monthly								
	2011	5194	4549.58	6988.09	3244	2331.417	4958.01	
	2013	18778	4351.74	5602.34	9363	2420.52	3134.30	

Table 1. Descriptive Statistics of the Sample from CHFS

2	2015	25286	4683.88	5524.10	12003	2738.96	3492.78
Health Expendit	ture						
	2011	4578	450.19	2932.75	2996	293.20	2182.41
	2013	18501	250.38	801.20	9309	198.58	535.67
	2015	24078	552.31	1790.45	11466	479.33	1532.94
Out of Pocket Expenditure							
	2011	228	178.31	991.57	39	57.93	166.42
	2013	208	119.61	287.50	7	149.67	185.89
2	2015	23365	328.77	1204.44	10998	341.90	1065.67
Food Expenditu	ire						
2	2011	692	1097.00	982.79	2342	862.89	979.63
	2013	2481	1645.53	2867.69	6930	1192.13	1532.33
2	2015	2766	1277.43	2922.68	7356	989.75	955.95
Financial Asset							
2	2011	5194	91452.45	322113.50	3244	23761.11	94871.11
	2013	18778	79379.16	237895.50	9363	19959.87	88840.04
2	2015	25286	133562.20	490971.30	12003	26172.5	195753.2
Non-financial A	Asset						
	2011	5177	862793.60	1578664.00	3232	274008.3	707800.9
	2013	18776	848282.80	1450814.00	9363	293484.8	618817.8
2	2015	25260	925270.60	1569703.00	12002	308983.2	697195

Note: Sample selection weights were adjusted for numerical statistics.

		r				
Threshold	10%		40%	Inr	ovative Approa	ich
Year	Incidence	% of Sample	Incidence	% of Sample	Incidence	% of Sample
201	1 14	13.21	2	1.89	1724	37.6
201	3 4	14.29	0	0.00	1514	27.50
201	5 1592	33.47	573	12.05		

Table 2. Incidence and the percentage of CHE households in the sample

Note: The "% of Sample" in static measurements are calculated by the number of households facing CHE being divided by the number of households without missing OOP data in that year. The "% of Sample" in the innovative approach is calculated by the number of households facing CHE being divided by the number of households without missing HE data in that year.

	Ν	Mean	SE	Statistical Test
Household Size				
Non-CHE CHE	3361 1724	3.64 3.62	0.03 0.04	t-value=0.40 p=0.34
Happiness (1-5)				
Non-CHE CHE	3,360 1,723	2.32 2.29	0.02 0.02	t-value=1.00 p=0.16
Household Head Age				
Non-CHE CHE	3,361 1,724	50.35 53.64	0.22 0.32	t-value=-8.47 p=0.00
Income-monthly				
Non-CHE CHE	3,361 1,724	2839.47 2846.88	98.10 84.10	t-value=-0.05 p=0.48
Expenditure-monthly				
Non-CHE CHE	3,361 1,724	2459.12 2874.96	103.59 136.42	t-value=-2.38 p=0.01
Health Expenditure				
Non-CHE CHE	3,141 1,444	175.64 819.04	19.07 123.56	t-value=-7.28 p=0.00
Out of Pocket Expenditure				
Non-CHE CHE	67 39	35.84 231.84	10.60 64.95	t-value=-3.82 p=0.00
Food Expenditure				
Non-CHE CHE	1,589 726	914.36 913.59	23.66 43.28	t-value=0.02 p=0.49
Financial Asset in 2011				
Non-CHE CHE	3,361 1,724	19881.52 25574.80	791.61 1247.72	t-value=-4.01 p=0.00
Financial Asset in 2013				
Non-CHE CHE	3,361 1,724	45820.79 25115.82	1599.22 1158.57	t-value=8.69 p=0.00
Non-financial Asset in 2011				

Table 3. Characteristics and test results of households facing CHE and not facing CHE

Non-CHE	3,361	241229.70	5129.15	t-value=-5.44
CHE	1,724	288951.00	7082.50	p=0.00
Non-financial Asset in 2013				
Non-CHE	3,361	404011.40	7857.46	t-value=13.9
CHE	1,724	238450.30	6473.81	p=0.00
Rural				
Non-CHE	1657	_	_	
CHE	778	_	_	
Non- rural				Pearson Chi2=7.95
Non-CHE	1704	_	_	p=0.01
CHE	946	_	_	

# Table 4. Determinants of Asset Index in 2013

	Static Measurement			Dynamic Measurement			Dynamic Measurement		
	Coef.	SE	p value	Coef.	SE	p value	Coef.	SE	p value
CHE in 2011	-0.60	0.53	0.26	-0.26	0.02	0.00	-0.28	0.02	0.00
Rural	-0.56	0.17	0.00	-0.36	0.02	0.00			
Female Household Head	-0.36	0.18	0.04	-0.11	0.02	0.00			
Province fixed effects	Yes			Yes			No		
Ν	106			5085			5085		

\_\_\_\_

Table 5. Characteristics of households facing CHE and of those not facing CHE

	True Positive(N=11)		False Negati	ve(N=28)	False Positive(N=3)	
	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE
Household Size	2.91	0.46	3.46	0.20	3.00	0.00
Health Expenditure	800.23	205.06	137.82***	29.46	363.33	89.50
OOP	646.82	176.60	68.81***	15.57	363.33	89.50
Income	3849.08	627.75	5679.56	1525.65	5081.64	1666.09
Financial Asset	32886.36	11458.72	74355.36	19593.52	114933.30**	86841.16
Nonfinancial Asset	337559.10	72563.31	469369.50	63610.25	352923.30	120412.50
Car Asset	6250.00	4356.36	11619.05	5386.29	31850**	28150.00
Durables	10786.36	3117.63	12393.57	2143.95	11650.00	10187.53
Housing Asset	350000.00	72014.66	446923.10	60449.65	296666.70	132957.80
Land Asset	63666.67	20792.09	77628.38	21151.04	70000.00	_
Deposit	28110.00	8766.03	66254.76	19652.49	68666.67	67172.25
Stock	0.00	0.00	3785.714*	1687.46	16666.67***	16666.67
Cash	1877.27	521.51	7271.43	3613.18	2933.33	1618.99

Lending 30000.00 20000.00 51250.00 18526.45

Note: t-tests were conducted between households classified in the true positive (facing CHE both measured in the old method and the new method) subgroup and the false negative (facing CHE using the innovative method proposed by this study but is missed using the old measurement). T-tests were also conducted between households classified in the true positive subgroup and the false positive (facing CHE using the old method but not facing CHE using the innovative method proposed by this study). \*: 0.05 < p-value $\leq 0.1$ ; \*\*: 0.001 < p-value $\leq 0.05$ ; \*\*\*: p-value< 0.001.



Figure 1. A Decision Tree Classifier with Household Wealth Information

Results from Decision Tree Classifier using Sklearn library via Python 3.0. Criterion = 'entropy', Max Depth of the tree = 30, Minimum samples per leaf = 30, Minimum Impurity Decrease=0.0001. hhincome = household monthly income, eqsize = equalized household size, hhhage = the age of the household head, hhHE = household monthly average health expenditure, asindex\_2011 = household asset index in 2011, hhfasset = household financial asset, hhnetwealth\_2011= household net wealth in 2011.



Figure 2. A Decision Tree Classifier with Household Wealth Information and CHE Information of the Previous Years

----

Results from Decision Tree Classifier using Sklearn library via Python 3.0. Criterion='entropy', Maximum depth=30, Minimum samples per leaf=70. The accuracy score of testing is 74.64%. The innovative method of measuring CHE is applied on measuring CHE in 2013 and CHE in 2015.



Figure 3. A Decision Tree Classifier with Household Wealth Information and CHE Information of the Previous Years

----

Results from a Decision Tree Classifier using Sklearn library via Python 3.0. Criterion='entropy', Maximum depth=30, Minimum impurity decrease=0.0001. The accuracy score of testing is 68.75%. The conventional method is applied on measuring CHE in 2011. The innovative method is applied on measuring CHE from 2013 to 2015.

#### References

Adato, M., Carter, M. R., & May, J. (2006). Exploring poverty traps and social exclusion in South Africa using qualitative and quantitative data. *The Journal of Development Studies*, 42(2), 226-247.

Aidam, P. W., Nketiah-Amponsah, E., & Kutame, R. (2016). THE EFFECT OF HEALTH INSURANCE ON OUT-OF-POCKET PAYMENTS, CATASTROPHIC EXPENDITURES AND HEALTHCARE UTILIZATION IN GHANA: CASE OF GA SOUTH MUNICIPALITY. *Journal of Self-Governance & Management Economics*, 4(3).

Aker, J. C., Boumnijel, R., McClelland, A., & Tierney, N. (2016). Payment mechanisms and antipoverty programs: Evidence from a mobile money cash transfer experiment in Niger. *Economic Development and Cultural Change*, 65(1), 1-37.

Allen, R. C. (2017). Absolute poverty: When necessity displaces desire. *American Economic Review*, *107*(12), 3690-3721.

Arrow, K. (1963). Social Choice and Individual Values. New York 1951b. *ArrowSocial Choice and Individual Values1951*.

Arsenijevic, J., Pavlova, M., & Groot, W. (2013). Measuring the catastrophic and impoverishing effect of household health care spending in Serbia. *Social science & medicine*, 78, 17-25.

Atkinson, J., De Janvry, A., McIntosh, C., & Sadoulet, E. (2013). Prompting microfinance borrowers to save: A field experiment from Guatemala. *Economic Development and cultural change*, 62(1), 21-64.

Baicker, K., Finkelstein, A., Song, J., & Taubman, S. (2014). The impact of Medicaid on labor market activity and program participation: evidence from the Oregon Health Insurance Experiment. *American Economic Review*, *104*(5), 322-28.

Banerjee, A., Duflo, E., & Hornbeck, R. (2014). Bundling health insurance and microfinance in India: There cannot be adverse selection if there is no demand. *American Economic Review*, *104*(5), 291-97.

Banerjee, A. V., Hanna, R., Kreindler, G. E., & Olken, B. A. (2017). Debunking the stereotype of the lazy welfare recipient: Evidence from cash transfer programs. *The World Bank Research Observer*, *32*(2), 155-184.

Bartel, A., & Taubman, P. (1979). Health and labor market success: The role of various diseases. *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 1-8.

Benhassine, N., Devoto, F., Duflo, E., Dupas, P., & Pouliquen, V. (2015). Turning a shove into a nudge? A" labeled cash transfer" for education. *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 7(3), 86-125.

Berki, S. E. (1986). A look at catastrophic medical expenses and the poor. *Health affairs*, 5(4), 138-145.

Bloom, D. E., Canning, D., & Sevilla, J. (2004). The effect of health on economic growth: a production function approach. *World development*, *32*(1), 1-13.

Brazenor, R. (2002). Disabilities and labour market earnings in Australia. *Australian Journal of Labour Economics*, 5(3), 319.

Cahyadi, N., Hanna, R., Olken, B. A., Prima, R. A., Satriawan, E., & Syamsulhakim, E. (2018). *Cumulative impacts of conditional cash transfer programs: Experimental evidence from Indonesia* (No. w24670). National Bureau of Economic Research.

Callander, E. J., & Schofield, D. J. (2015). Multidimensional poverty and health status as a predictor of chronic income poverty. *Health economics*, 24(12), 1638-1643.

Chen, Y., & Jin, G. Z. (2012). Does health insurance coverage lead to better health and educational outcomes? Evidence from rural China. *Journal of health economics*, *31*(1), 1-14.

Cho, Y., & Honorati, M. (2013). *Entrepreneurship programs in developing countries: A meta regression analysis*. The World Bank.

Flores, G., Krishnakumar, J., O'Donnell, O., & Van Doorslaer, E. (2008). Coping with health-care costs: implications for the measurement of catastrophic expenditures and poverty. *Health economics*, *17*(12), 1393-1412.

Flores, G., & O'Donnell, O. (2016). Catastrophic medical expenditure risk. *Journal of health* economics, 46, 1-15.

Foster, L., Brown, R., Phillips, B., Schore, J., & Carlson, B. L. (2003). Improving The Quality Of Medicaid Personal Assistance Through Consumer Direction: Findings from the Arkansas Cash and Counseling Demonstration suggest that giving consumers control over their personal care greatly increases their satisfaction and improves their outlook on life. *Health Affairs*, 22(Suppl1), W3-162.

Dong, K. (2009). Medical insurance system evolution in China. *China Economic Review*, 20(4), 591-597.

Gan, L., Yin, Z., Jia, N., Xu, S., Ma, S., & Zheng, L. (2014). *Data you need to know about China*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.

Gotsadze, G., Zoidze, A., & Rukhadze, N. (2009). Household catastrophic health expenditure: evidence from Georgia and its policy implications. *BMC health services research*, 9(1), 69.

Han, H., & Gao, Q. (2019). Community-based welfare targeting and political elite capture: Evidence from rural China. *World Development*, *115*, 145-159.

Himmelstein, D. U., Warren, E., Thorne, D., & Woolhander, S. (2005). Illness and injury as contributors to bankruptcy. *Health Affairs*, 24(1), 570.

Hou, Z., Van de Poel, E., Van Doorslaer, E., Yu, B., & Meng, Q. (2014). Effects of NCMS on access to care and financial protection in China. *Health economics*, *23*(8), 917-934.

Hsiao, W. C. (1995). The Chinese health care system: lessons for other nations. *Social science & medicine*, *41*(8), 1047-1055.

Kang, J. H., & Kim, C. W. (2018). Relationship Between Catastrophic Health Expenditures and Income Quintile Decline. *Osong public health and research perspectives*, *9*(2), 73.

Khan, A. R., & Riskin, C. (1998). Income and inequality in China: composition, distribution and growth of household income, 1988 to 1995. *The China Quarterly*, *154*, 221-253.

Knaul, F. M., Arreola-Ornelas, H., Méndez-Carniado, O., Bryson-Cahn, C., Barofsky, J., Maguire, R., ... & Sesma, S. (2006). Evidence is good for your health system: policy reform to remedy catastrophic and impoverishing health spending in Mexico. *The Lancet*, *368*(9549), 1828-1841.

Kraut, A., Walld, R., Tate, R., & Mustard, C. (2001). Impact of diabetes on employment and income in Manitoba, Canada. *Diabetes Care*, 24(1), 64-68.

Li, H., & Jiang, L. (2017). Catastrophic medical insurance in China. *Lancet (London, England)*, *390*(10104), 1724.

Li, Y., Wu, Q., Liu, C., Kang, Z., Xie, X., Yin, H., ... & Ning, N. (2014). Catastrophic health expenditure and rural household impoverishment in China: what role does the new cooperative health insurance scheme play?. *Plos one*, *9*(4), e93253.

Liang, X., Guo, H., Jin, C., Peng, X., & Zhang, X. (2012). The effect of new cooperative medical scheme on health outcomes and alleviating catastrophic health expenditure in China: a systematic review. *PLoS One*, *7*(8), e40850.

McIntyre, D., Thiede, M., Dahlgren, G., & Whitehead, M. (2006). What are the economic consequences for households of illness and of paying for health care in low-and middle-income country contexts?. *Social science & medicine*, *62*(4), 858-865.

Meng, L. (2013). Evaluating China's poverty alleviation program: a regression discontinuity approach. *Journal of Public Economics*, *101*, 1-11.

Molyneux, M., Jones, W. N., & Samuels, F. (2016). Can cash transfer programmes have 'transformative'effects?. *The Journal of Development Studies*, *52*(8), 1087-1098.

Mundial, B. Poverty and Shared Prosperity 2018, Piecing Together the Poverty Puzzle.[Internet] 2018. Citado en 2/05/2019.

Onisanwa, I. D. (2014). The impact of health on economic growth in Nigeria. *Journal of Economics and Sustainable Development*, 5(19), 159-166.

Qin, X., Luo, H., Feng, J., Li, Y., Wei, B., & Feng, Q. (2017). Equity in health financing of Guangxi after China's universal health coverage: evidence based on health expenditure comparison in rural Guangxi Zhuang autonomous region from 2009 to 2013. *International journal for equity in health*, *16*(1), 174.

Sala-i-Martin, X. (2005). On the health-poverty trap. *Health and economic growth: Findings and policy implications*, 95-114.

Su, T. T., Kouyaté, B., & Flessa, S. (2006). Catastrophic household expenditure for health care in a low-income society: a study from Nouna District, Burkina Faso. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *84*, 21-27.

Taubman, S. L., Allen, H. L., Wright, B. J., Baicker, K., & Finkelstein, A. N. (2014). Medicaid increases emergency-department use: evidence from Oregon's Health Insurance Experiment. *Science*, *343*(6168), 263-268.

Thorbecke, E., & Berrian, D. (1992). Budgetary rules to minimize societal poverty in a general equilibrium context. *Journal of Development Economics*, *39*(2), 189-205.

Van Doorslaer, E., O'Donnell, O., Rannan-Eliya, R. P., Somanathan, A., Adhikari, S. R., Garg, C. C., ... & Karan, A. (2007). Catastrophic payments for health care in Asia. *Health economics*, *16*(11), 1159-1184.

Wyszewianski, L. (1986). Financially catastrophic and high-cost cases: definitions, distinctions, and their implications for policy formulation. *Inquiry*, 382-394.

Wagstaff, A., & Doorslaer, E. V. (2003). Catastrophe and impoverishment in paying for health care: with applications to Vietnam 1993–1998. *Health economics*, *12*(11), 921-933.

Wagstaff, A., Flores, G., Hsu, J., Smitz, M. F., Chepynoga, K., Buisman, L. R., ... & Eozenou, P. (2018). Progress on catastrophic health spending in 133 countries: a retrospective observational study. *The Lancet Global Health*, 6(2), e169-e179.

Wu, D., Yu, F., & Nie, W. (2018). Improvement of the reduction in catastrophic health expenditure in China's public health insurance. *PloS one*, *13*(4), e0194915.

Xu, K., Evans, D. B., Carrin, G., Aguilar-Rivera, A. M., Musgrove, P., & Evans, T. (2007). Protecting households from catastrophic health spending. *Health affairs*, *26*(4), 972-983.

Xu, K., Evans, D. B., Kawabata, K., Zeramdini, R., Klavus, J., & Murray, C. J. (2003). Household catastrophic health expenditure: a multicountry analysis. *The lancet*, *362*(9378), 111-117.

Xu, K., Evans, D. B., Kadama, P., Nabyonga, J., Ogwal, P. O., Nabukhonzo, P., & Aguilar, A. M. (2006). Understanding the impact of eliminating user fees: utilization and catastrophic health expenditures in Uganda. *Social science & medicine*, *62*(4), 866-876.

Xu, Y., Ma, J., Wu, N., Fan, X., Zhang, T., Zhou, Z., ... & Chen, G. (2018). Catastrophic health expenditure in households with chronic disease patients: A pre-post comparison of the New Health Care Reform in Shaanxi Province, China. *PloS one*, *13*(3), e0194539.

Yardim, M. S., Cilingiroglu, N., & Yardim, N. (2010). Catastrophic health expenditure and impoverishment in Turkey. *Health policy*, *94*(1), 26-33.

Yip, W. C. M., Hsiao, W. C., Chen, W., Hu, S., Ma, J., & Maynard, A. (2012). Early appraisal of China's huge and complex health-care reforms. *The Lancet*, *379*(9818), 833-842.